RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Lloyd Austin Former Secretary of Defense

Dear General Austin:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Xavier Becerra Former Secretary of Health and Human Services

Dear Mr. Becerra:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON. DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Jared Bernstein Former Chair of the Council of Economic Advisers

Dear Mr. Bernstein:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal
Ranking Member
Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Antony Blinken Former Secretary of State

Dear Mr. Blinken:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable William J. Burns Former Director of the Central Intelligence Agency

Dear Mr. Burns:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, *Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him*, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg
Former Secretary of Transportation

Dear Mr. Buttigieg:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, *Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him*, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Miguel Cardona Former Secretary of Education

Dear Mr. Cardona:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Marcia Fudge Former Secretary of Housing and Urban Development

Dear Ms. Fudge:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, *Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him*, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA BLOTKINI, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON. DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Jennifer Granholm Former Secretary of Energy

Dear Ms. Granholm:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Isabel Guzman Former Administrator of the Small Business Administration

Dear Ms. Guzman:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Deb Haaland Former Secretary of the Interior

Dear Ms. Haaland:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Avril Haines Former Director of National Intelligence

Dear Ms. Haines:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA BLOTKINI, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Kamala D. Harris Former Vice President of the United States

Dear Madam Vice President:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As the vice president, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

Ronald Klain Former White House Chief of Staff

Dear Mr. Klain:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As former President Biden's chief of staff, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of his health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Alejandro Mayorkas Former Secretary of Homeland Security

Dear Mr. Mayorkas:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Denis McDonough Former Secretary of Veterans Affairs

Dear Mr. McDonough:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA BLOTKINI, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Arati Prabhakar Former Director of the Office of Science and Technology Policy

Dear Ms. Prabhakar:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Gina Raimondo Former Secretary of Commerce

Dear Ms. Raimondo:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Michael Regan Former Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency

Dear Mr. Regan:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, *Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him*, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

Ms. Julie Su Former Acting Secretary of Labor

Dear Ms. Su:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, *Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him*, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Katherine Tai Former United States Trade Representative

Dear Ms. Tai:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As the former vice president, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal
Ranking Member
Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Linda Thomas-Greenfield Former U.S. Ambassador to the United Nations

Dear Ms. Thomas-Greenfield:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Adrianne Todman Former Acting Secretary of Housing and Urban Development

Dear Ms. Todman:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Tom Vilsack Former Secretary of Agriculture

Dear Mr. Vilsack:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

_

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Janet Yellen Former Secretary of the Treasury

Dear Ms. Yellen:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MAGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Shalanda Young
Former Director of the Office of Management and Budget

Dear Ms. Young:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN
MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE
RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT
JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA
ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 21, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Jeff Zients Former White House Chief of Staff

Dear Mr. Zients:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As former President Biden's chief of staff, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of his health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

cc: The Honorable Richard Blumenthal Ranking Member Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

-

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.

RON JOHNSON, WISCONSIN JAMES LANKFORD, OKLAHOMA RICK SCOTT, FLORIDA JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI BERNIE MORENO, OHIO JONI ERNST, IOWA ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA GARY C. PETERS, MICHIGAN MARGARET WOOD HASSAN, NEW HAMPSHIRE RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT JOHN FETTERMAN, PENNSYLVANIA ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY RUBEN GALLEGO, ARIZONA ELISSA SLOTKIN, MICHIGAN

United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON
HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON, DC 20510–6250

May 22, 2025

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Merrick Garland Former Attorney General

Dear Mr. Garland:

Over the past month, a growing volume of public reporting and commentary has raised serious concerns about former President Biden's cognitive fitness during his time in office. The recent publication of the book *Original Sin* suggests that members of his inner circle were alarmed by signs of physical and cognitive decline, but chose not to voice those concerns publicly. While I am saddened to hear about former President Biden's cancer diagnosis, I cannot allow that news to overshadow or distract from the public's right to know the truth about the former president's cognitive decline.

As a member of Biden's cabinet, I write to you today regarding your knowledge of President Biden's health while in office.²

¹ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

² Public reports indicate there was a total of nine full cabinet meetings during Biden's presidency. A lower rate than the first terms of the Trump and Obama administrations. *See* Annie Linskey, Rebecca Ballhaus, Emily Glazer, and Siobhan Hughes, *How the White House Functioned With a Diminished Biden in Charge*, Wall Street Journal, (Dec. 19, 2024), https://www.wsj.com/politics/biden-white-house-age-function-diminished-3906a839.

³ David Remnick, *Joe Biden's Decline: The Coverup and the Story Behind It*, THE NEW YORKER, (May 17, 2025), https://www.newyorker.com/podcast/the-new-yorker-radio-hour/jake-tapper-and-alex-thompson-on-president-joe-bidens-decline-and-its-coverup.

⁴ Associated Press, Garland Defends Biden's mental fitness and says he has "complete confidence" in him, PBS, (April 16, 2024), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-garland-defends-bidens-mental-fitness-and-says-he-has-complete-confidence-in-him.

The discrepancy between what Cabinet officials were telling the public about the former president's health and what they were apparently witnessing and saying privately is astonishing, particularly considering that the former president was seeking reelection. After years of being lied to and kept in the dark, the public deserves full and complete transparency about what was known and when concerning President Biden's health.

Pursuant to Senate Resolution 94 (119th Cong.), the United States Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations (the "Subcommittee") is conducting a review of the coverup of former President Biden's health and cognitive decline. To assist in my efforts, I request that you appear voluntarily before the Subcommittee for an interview by no later than June 6, 2025.

Sincerely,

Ron Johnson Chairman

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

⁻

⁵ Matthew Richter, 'The article was BS': Biden's Cabinet fires back at scathing report exposing declining mental acuity, FOX NEWS, (June 7, 2024), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/bidens-cabinet-fires-back-scathing-report-exposing-mental-acuity.